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Recommendation
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Parking Issues on Avenue M South and Traffic Safety 
Concerns in the West Industrial Area 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
 That traffic and pedestrian concerns in the West Industrial Area be reviewed with 

the King George Neighbourhood as part of the Neighbourhood Traffic 
Management Program. 

 
 
Topic and Purpose 
This report provides information in response to inquiries regarding parking issues on 
Avenue M South and traffic safety concerns in the West Industrial Area. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. Possible solutions to parking issues at 510 and 520 Avenue M South were 

provided in a previous report to the Planning and Operations Committee on 
March 25, 2014.  

2. Parking, traffic, and pedestrian safety for the West Industrial Area will be 
addressed as part of the Neighbourhood Traffic Management Program with the 
adjacent neighbourhood of King George. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by optimizing the flow of 
people and goods in and around the city. 
 
Background 
During consideration of the Communication to Council – Glenn & Glenda Camrud 
(December 14, 2012) Parking Issues - 510 and 520 Avenue M South report, the 
Planning and Operations Committee, at its meeting held on March 25, 2014, resolved: 

“that the matter be referred back to the Administration for a report 
regarding solutions to parking and traffic safety concerns, including the 
safety of children walking to school, in the West Industrial Area.” 

 
Report 
Parking Issues on the 500 Block of Avenue M South 
The Communication to Council – Glenn and Glenda Camrud report, dated March 5, 
2014, outlined the review of parking issues along the 500 Block of Avenue M South and 
provided three possible solutions that comply with Bylaw No. 7200 – The Traffic Bylaw. 
Amending the bylaw was not recommended by the Administration, as it is serving the 
city well and is consistent with other municipalities.  Despite identifying numerous 
solutions, there was no consensus on a solution that would fulfill the requirements of 
both the City and the property owners. 
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Neighbourhood Traffic Review 
The Administration is recommending that any pedestrian or traffic concerns in the West 
Industrial Area be reviewed as part of a future King George Neighbourhood Traffic 
Review, as these areas are adjacent to each other and may share common traffic and 
pedestrian safety concerns. The neighbourhood traffic review process allows for 
significant community engagement to bring forward concerns and develop solutions.  
Coordinating the traffic reviews for both the West Industrial Area and the King George 
neighbourhood will ensure continuity in the recommendations and minimize the impact 
of simply relocating an issue from one area into the next. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
On May 22, 2014, a public meeting was held with representatives from the St. Mary’s 
Education and Wellness Centre, area residents, and the Pleasant Hill Community 
Association to discuss their concerns regarding pedestrian safety along 20th Street. 
Along with this study, the question regarding pedestrian safety from the West Industrial 
Area was discussed with those in attendance. No concerns were brought forward.   
 
Residents and stakeholders in the West Industrial Area and King George 
Neighbourhood will be invited to attend a public meeting to discuss issues within their 
areas. A Neighbourhood Traffic Review will be developed to address the identified 
issues and presented back to residents and stakeholders at a second meeting. 
 
Communication Plan 
Upon completion of the neighbourhood traffic review, a report summarizing the traffic 
improvement recommendations in these neighbourhoods will be submitted to City 
Council including an implementation plan and the estimated costs. Once adopted, the 
final neighbourhood traffic plan will be shared with the residents of the impacted 
neighbourhood using several methods: City website, the Community Association 
communication forums (i.e. website, newsletter), and by a direct mail-out. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, policy, financial, environmental, privacy or CPTED considerations 
or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
A Neighbourhood Traffic Review will be developed and presented to City Council for the 
King George Neighbourhood and West Industrial Area.  The timeframe for this review 
has not been confirmed. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachment 
1. West Industrial Land Use Policy Map 
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Report Approval 
Written by:  Shirley Matt, Traffic Management Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by: Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
TRANS SM – Parking Issues-Ave M South and Traffic Safety Concerns-West Industrial Area 

11



12



ROUTING: Transportation & Utilities Dept. – SPC on Transportation – City Council DELEGATION: n/a 
April 14, 2015 – File No. CK 6150-1; CK 6001-1; CK 7300-1 
Page 1 of 4 
 

 
Safety of Pedestrian Tunnels 
 
Recommendation 
That the report of the General Manager, Transportation & Utilities Department dated 
April 14, 2015, be forwarded to City Council for information. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the outstanding Crime Prevention 
Through Environmental Design (CPTED) recommendations related to the pedestrian 
tunnels.  
 
Report Highlights 
1. Closing any of the three underpasses crossing Circle Drive West between 22nd 

Street and 33rd Street will restrict safe pedestrian movement. 
2. Options for camera monitoring are outlined, including implementation costs. 
3. Two underpasses, 29th Street West/Mackie Crescent and Edmonton 

Avenue/Marlborough Crescent, routinely flood and require drainage 
improvements. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing safe and efficient 
options for non-motorized travel. 
 
Background 
The following inquiry was made by former Councillor M. Heidt at the meeting of City 
Council held on March 17, 2008: 

“Regarding the last couple of acts of violence at these locations, would the 
Administration please look at closing one or two, or all tunnels, and/or the 
costs to put cameras in the tunnels at Transit Bus Malls. 
 
Would the Administration identify the funding source if the camera option 
would provide a deterrent.” 

 
The Planning and Operations Committee on December 13, 2011, considered a report 
on the safety of pedestrian tunnels. Recommendations were included from previous 
reviews conducted in 2005 and 2008 by Crime Prevention Through Environmental 
Design (CPTED), along with the costs and issues involved regarding manned patrols 
and video monitoring. The Committee resolved: 

“that the matter be referred to the Administration for a further report with 
respect to the establishment of a time line and priority list for the 
outstanding recommendations of the Crime Prevention Through 
Environmental Design review of existing pedestrian underpasses, 
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including consultation with community associations and mall 
management.” 

 
Report 
Closure Not Being Considered 
There are currently eight pedestrian underpasses to provide pedestrians and cyclists 
safe crossing of freeways and arterials, three of which cross Circle Drive West between 
22nd Street and 33rd Street. 
 
Evaluation of underpass closures was completed by reviewing the impact to walking 
time and connectivity. Closing any one of the three underpasses crossing Circle Drive 
West between 22nd Street and 33rd Street is not recommended, as closure would 
increase walking time by five minutes or more as follows: 
• Edmonton Avenue/ Marlborough Crescent – 5 minutes 
• 29th Street West/ Mackie Crescent – 12 minutes 
• Vancouver Avenue /Confederation Mall – 16 minutes 
 
Monitoring of Tunnels 
Monitoring options include manned patrols, and camera monitoring (active and passive) 
as outlined below: 
 

  Manned Patrols Active Monitoring Passive Monitoring 

Description 

Full-time security staff to 
patrol all underpasses. 

Series of cameras with full-
time personnel monitoring 
the video feeds and 
alerting security staff or 
Police Service if an 
incident is observed. 

Series of cameras 
recording video onto a 
server.  
Video is retrieved by 
Police Service if an 
incident is observed. 
 

Set-Up Costs 

n/a $25,000 per underpass 
(Eight cameras at $2,500 
per camera, plus $3,000 
for the server and $2,000 
for wireless server 
connection.) 

$25,000 per underpass 
(Eight cameras at $2,500 
per camera, plus $3,000 
for the server and $2,000 
for wireless server 
connection.) 

Monitoring 
Costs 

$158,000 per year 
 
(At a nominal rate of $18 
per hour, per person for 
24-hour service every 
day of the year. 

$210,240 per underpass 
 
($3 per hour, per camera) 
 

Minimal 
 
Staff time required to 
retrieve evidence of an 
incident. 

 
To implement an effective camera monitoring solution, the Saskatoon Police Service 
recommends that active monitoring be considered, as it provides the best chance for 
response. The system should allow the operator to pan, tilt, zoom and capture images, 
providing evidence by identifying the activity and people. If the camera is used as a 
fixed point device, the probability of capturing images to assist in a Police Service 
investigation is diminished. The ability to respond rapidly to an incident also needs to 
exist. The time it takes for monitoring personnel to observe an incident and notify the 
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Police Service, in addition to the time it takes for an officer to arrive on scene, could 
allow perpetrators to escape.   
 
Comparing the benefits and the costs of camera monitoring, the Administration does not 
recommend camera monitoring. The cameras may be the target of vandalism, and be 
rendered ineffective (i.e. with a can of spray paint). Mounting cameras on poles or 
placing out of sight limits the field of view, thus reducing their effectiveness. 
 
Drainage Concerns 
Drainage issues were identified as part of annual inspections of the tunnels. Correcting 
drainage deficiencies directly inside the 29th Street West/Mackie Crescent and the 
Edmonton Avenue/Marlborough tunnels are planned to be addressed in the next two 
years. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
In October and November of 2014, the Administration engaged seven Community 
Associations whose neighbourhoods are adjacent to or near the Circle Drive West 
pedestrian underpasses. Four consultations were association board meetings and three 
annual general meetings where a representative from the Saskatoon Police Service 
also attended. Attendance at each meeting ranged from 8 to 40 people.  
 
Those in attendance reported that they had little concern using the underpasses during 
the day and in the evenings, and had the same level of concern as walking on a street. 
The primary concerns from the stakeholders were related to graffiti and litter. The 
engagement fostered discussion of the perception of safety and citizen responsibility to 
report the need for maintenance or enforcement presence. Many agreed that signs with 
contact numbers would be useful while naming each underpass was not deemed 
necessary. As well, many were concerned with drainage issues at the Edmonton 
Avenue/Marlborough Crescent and 29th Street West/Mackie Crescent tunnels. 
Further details are provided in Attachment 1. 
 
Policy Implications 
The recommendations in this report is in accordance with Policy C07-0170 – Walkway 
Evaluation and Closure. 
 
Financial Implications 
The cost to install signs at pedestrian underpass entrances/exits is approximately 
$5,000. Funding is available in Capital Project #1506 – Signing Upgrades.   
 
The cost to correct drainage issues at the 29th Street West/Mackie Crescent underpass 
is $25,000 and at the Edmonton Avenue/Marlborough Crescent underpass is 
approximately $5,000.  Drainage improvements will be funded through Capital Project 
#2406 - Minor Bridge Repairs. 
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Safety/Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) 
The Community Services Department conducted CPTED reviews for all pedestrian 
underpasses and overpasses in 2005 and 2008. The resulting recommendations are 
based on a variety of factors including location, crime statistics, perception and visibility.  
 
Attachment 2 outlines the status of recommendations for short-term and medium-term 
horizons. Most of the recommendations have been addressed or are no longer being 
recommended based on consultation with the community. The Administration will be 
proceeding with addressing two outstanding recommendations: 
1. Install signage at underpass entrance/exits to indicate destinations, alternate 

routes, and phone numbers for Public Works division and Saskatoon Police 
Service.  

2. Correct drainage issues at two underpasses that routinely flood during snowmelt 
and heavy rain events.  The 29th Street West/Mackie Crescent underpass 
requires grading at both approaches that entails removal/installation of existing 
pathways. The Edmonton Avenue/Marlborough Crescent underpass requires 
grading and possible installation of a culvert to allow drainage. 

 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, communications plan, environmental, or privacy considerations or 
implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
The signage will be installed prior to March 2015. Drainage correction will be included in 
the minor bridge repairs program and will be addressed by the end of 2016. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachments 
1. Summary of Meetings with Community Associations 
2. Status of CPTED Recommendations Relating to Pedestrian Underpasses 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Marina Melchiorre, Infrastructure Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
REVISED - TRANS MM - Safety of Pedestrian Tunnels.docx 
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Inquiry – Councillor A. Iwanchuk (March 31, 2014) - Traffic 
Calming Measures – McCormack Road 
 
Recommendation 
That the report of the General Manager, Transportation & Utilities Department dated 
April 14, 2015, be forwarded to City Council for information. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
This report provides information in response to an inquiry requesting a report to 
determine whether or not traffic calming measures would be useful in addressing 
speeding concerns along the curve near 234 McCormack Road. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. Review of the McCormack Road five-year collision data indicates three of the 

four collisions were caused by winter road conditions and speeding. 
2. Traffic studies done in 2010 and 2014 indicated that traffic volumes were 

consistent with the City’s guidelines for a Collector roadway, and travel speeds 
were slightly higher than expected.  

3. The concerns have been forwarded to the Saskatoon Police Service for 
enforcement and will be included in the neighbourhood-wide traffic review of 
Parkridge. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by promoting the safe 
movement of all modes of transportation. 
 
Background 
The following inquiry was made by Councillor A. Iwanchuk at the meeting of City 
Council held on March 31, 2014: 

“Residents and neighbours of 234 McCormack Road have experienced 
several vehicular accidents involving their legally-parked vehicles due to 
speeding and a severe curve to the roadway just after Postnikoff 
Crescent. Would the Administration please report back as to whether or 
not traffic calming measures would be useful to help alleviate this ongoing 
and expensive problem.” 

 
Report 
Traffic Characteristics and Collision History 
McCormack Road is located in the Parkridge Neighbourhood and is classified as a 
Collector roadway intended to carry between 5,000 and 10,000 vehicle trips per day. 
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McCormack Road has existing parking on both sides of the street and curves, between 
the west and east intersections of Postnikoff Crescent, with a posted speed limit of 50 
kilometres per hour (kph). 
 
The most recent five-year collision data (2009-2013) along McCormack Road between 
the west and east intersections of Postnikoff Crescent was reviewed. The results are as 
follows: 
 

Date Severity Configuration Contributing Factors 

December 2009 Property 
Damage Side Swipe - Same Direction 

Road Conditions, 
Driver 
Inexperience/Confusion 

April 2010 Property 
Damage Side Swipe - Same Direction Exceeding Speed Limit, 

Careless Driving/Stunting 

February 2012 Property 
Damage Other Turning Improper 

November 2012 Property 
Damage Lost Control - Right Ditch Road Conditions 

 
The collision data indicates that a majority of the collisions occurred during the winter 
season with road conditions being the contributing factor for two of the four collisions.  
Although drivers may be driving at a speed that is well within the posted speed limit, that 
speed might not allow the driver safe vehicle control during adverse road or 
environmental conditions. 
 
One collision was caused by exceeding the speed limit. 
 
Traffic Studies and Analysis 
Speed studies were conducted in 2010 and 2014 to measure the 85th percentile speed 
(the speed at which the majority of the motorists are travelling at or below) and the 
average daily traffic (ADT) with the following results: 
• July 18 to July 24, 2010 – 85th percentile speed – 59 kph, ADT 5,006 vehicles 

per day. 
• August 26 to Sept 3, 2014 – 85th percentile speed - 55 kph, ADT 4,512 vehicles 

per day. 
 
These studies indicate that while the traffic volumes are consistent with those expected 
on a Collector roadway, the speeds are slightly higher than the posted speed limit.  
 
This information will be provided to the Saskatoon Police Service for enforcement.  It 
will also be retained for inclusion in the neighbourhood-wide traffic review for Parkridge. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, public and/or stakeholder involvement, communication plan, 
policy, financial, environmental, privacy, or CPTED considerations or implications. 
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Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
The Administration will report in November 2015 on the timelines for the upcoming 
neighbourhood traffic reviews. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Mariniel Flores, Traffic Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
   Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
TRANS MF – Inq Coun Iwanchuk-Mar 31-14–Traffic Calming Measures–McCormack Road.docx 

25
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2015 Overpass Testing and Inspection Program - Award of 
Engineering Services 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
1. That the engineering services proposal submitted by Stantec Consulting Ltd., for 

completion of the 2015 Overpass Testing and Inspection Program, at a total 
estimated cost, on a lump sum basis, to an upset limit of $97,730 (including GST 
and PST); and 

2. That the City Solicitor be requested to prepare the appropriate agreement and 
that His Worship the Mayor and the City Clerk be authorized to execute the 
agreement under the Corporate Seal. 

 
 
Topic and Purpose 
This report is to obtain City Council’s approval to award an engineering services 
agreement for necessary testing and inspection activities on the overpass structures 
located throughout the city, to Stantec Consulting Ltd.  
 
Report Highlights 
1. Testing and structural inspection of the City’s bridge and overpass inventory is 

conducted on a regular cycle. 
2. This information is used to determine the economically optimum timing of major 

and minor rehabilitation work. 
3. The Administration is recommending that the engineering services agreement for 

the 2015 testing and inspection program be awarded to Stantec Consulting Ltd. 
 
Strategic Goal 
The recommendations in this report support the Strategic Goal of Asset and Financial 
Sustainability as the project is a key component in the Administration’s efforts to 
develop and optimize short and long-term preservation programs.   
 
Background 
Major Projects, Asset Management Section conducts testing on each of the City’s 
concrete bridge and overpass structures on a six-year cycle.  This information is used to 
predict the future trend of condition versus time.  In addition to annual safety and 
maintenance inspections by City personnel, each of the City’s bridge and overpass 
structures are subject to a thorough structural inspection by a structural engineer on a 
three-year cycle.  This information is used to determine the economically optimum 
timing of major and minor rehabilitation work.  
 
In 2015, 4 structures are to be tested and 14 structures are to be inspected. 
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Report 
A Request for Proposal for engineering services for the 2015 Overpass Testing and 
Inspection Program closed on March 26, 2015.  Four proposals were received. 
 
After a comprehensive review, the proposal from Stantec Consulting Ltd. was 
determined to be the highest scoring proposal, at a total estimated cost, on a lump sum 
basis, to an upset limit of $97,730 (including GST and PST).  
 
Options to the Recommendation 
No other options were considered.  
 
Communication Plan 
The testing and inspection program of bridge and overpass inventory will be considered 
as a topic in coordination with the Building Better Roads communication plan.  Should 
traffic be affected from the inspection program, drivers and residents will be notified 
through multiple channels including the news media, social media, service alerts, the 
City’s website and Star Phoenix City Pages.  
 
Financial Implications 
The estimated net cost to the City for the engineering services as submitted by Stantec 
Consulting Ltd. is as follows: 
 
 Base Fees $93,076 
 GST     4,654 
 Sub-Total $97,730 
 GST Rebate    (4,654) 
 Net Cost to the City $93,076 

 
There is sufficient funding available within the 2015 Bridges Operating Budget to 
complete this work. 
 
Environmental Implications 
The activities relating to the overpass testing and inspection program are associated 
with consumption of resources (fuel use) and greenhouse gas emissions.  The overall 
impact on greenhouse gas emissions has not been quantified at this time. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no public and/or stakeholder involvement, policy, privacy, or CPTED 
implications or considerations. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
A follow-up report is not required.   
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
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Report Approval 
Written by:  Todd Grabowski, Manager, Asset Preservation for Bridges 
Reviewed by: Rob Frank, Manager, Asset Management Section 
Reviewed by: Mike Gutek, Director of Major Projects 
Approved by:  Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
TRANS TG – 2015 Overpass Testing and Inspection Program.docx 

28



ROUTING: Transportation & Utilities Dept. – SPC on Transportation – City Council DELEGATION: n/a 
April 14, 2015 – File No. CK 5200-5 
Page 1 of 3 
 

 
Inquiry – Councillor D. Hill (June 24, 2013) Implementation of 
“Children at Play Speed Zone” 
 
Recommendation 
That the report of the General Manager, Transportation & Utilities Department dated 
April 14, 2015, be forwarded to City Council for information. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information to an inquiry made by Councillor D. 
Hill on the implementation of “Children at Play Speed Zone”. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. The neighbourhood traffic reviews for the eight neighbourhoods include many 

recommendations adjacent to parks and playgrounds to provide an improved 
level of safety for playground users, pedestrians, cyclists, and drivers near these 
areas. 

2. The feedback received in the eight neighbourhoods showed minimal public 
interest in installing speed reduction zones near playgrounds. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing 
recommendations to enhance safety for pedestrians, cyclists, and motorists near 
playgrounds and parks. 
 
Background 
A report of the General Manager, Transportation & Utilities Department dated February 
18, 2014 regarding the following inquiry from Councillor D. Hill was received as 
information by City Council at its meeting held on March 17, 2014: 
 

“As a result of numerous citizen concerns and identified traffic issues 
around certain public parks – would the Administration please report on 
the possibility of implementing a “Children at Play Speed Zone” at all 
public playgrounds with paddling pools or spray parks. 
 
Please include examples from other municipalities, as well as, a review by 
the traffic division of the Saskatoon Police Services.” 

 
At that meeting, the Administration further advised City Council that eight 
neighbourhood traffic reviews will be undertaken in 2014 which will provide information 
needed to help form a broader policy around playgrounds.  The Administration 
undertook to provide a report following completion of the 2014 reviews. 
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Report 
2014 Neighbourhood Traffic Reviews  
Eight neighbourhoods participated in the 2014 neighbourhood traffic reviews (Brevoort 
Park, Varsity View, Hudson Bay Park, Holliston, Haultain, City Park, Caswell Hill, and 
Westmount). Each neighbourhood’s residents participated in two Open Houses, the 
initial event to gather resident feedback and develop a list of issues and potential 
solutions, and a second event where the Administration presented a draft traffic plan for 
further review and comments. The feedback received at these 16 public consultation 
events, plus many additional comments provided directly to the Administration by 
residents through the Shaping Saskatoon website, e-mail, letters, or telephone calls 
resulted in the identification of specific concerns at 299 locations (Attachment 1). These 
concerns are grouped below by type: 
• Eighty-eight locations regarding speeding or shortcutting (22 of these were 

located adjacent to a park or playground) 
• Sixty-two locations regarding pedestrian safety issues 
• Twenty-Six locations regarding traffic control issues (i.e. stop signs, yield signs) 
• Sixty-one parking issues 
• Twenty-three maintenance issues (i.e. snow clearing, potholes) 
• Twenty-three locations regarding cycling issues 
• Thirteen major intersection issues 
• Three construction detour issues 
 
The speeding or shortcutting concerns raised at the 22 locations adjacent to a park or 
playground were not typically raised in the context of ‘speeding near a playground’. 
Typically the issue was raised in the context of general speeding or shortcutting in a 
neighbourhood. 
 
Nineteen recommendations throughout the eight neighbourhoods include improvements 
such as traffic calming devices and pedestrian crosswalk facilities adjacent to a park or 
playground. These recommendations will facilitate the calming of traffic, reduction in 
travel speeds and safe pedestrian crossings adjacent to a park or playground 
(Attachment 2). 
 
Resident Feedback 
During the public consultation process, in the initial round of Open Houses, a 
presentation slide was shown directly requesting feedback regarding the 
implementation of a lowered speed limit around parks and playgrounds. There was no 
indication of support for such a move. During the question/answer segment of each of 
the 16 public meetings, the majority of the issues raised by residents aligned with the 
specific issues provided at the 299 locations described above. Speeding around parks 
and playgrounds was seldom raised as a specific concern, and was balanced with the 
opposite request to remove school speed zones or raise the speed limit. 
 
Posting a reduced speed alone does not increase child pedestrian safety and requires 
extensive police enforcement efforts. Traffic calming measures reduce vehicle speeds 
more consistently than simply reducing the posted speed limit and each 
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playground/park should be looked at individually during the ongoing neighbourhood 
traffic reviews. 
 
Based on the feedback obtained during the 2014 consultations and the effectiveness of 
reduced speed zones around schools, the Administration is not recommending any 
reductions to speed limits near playgrounds.  Instead, location specific concerns will be 
addressed through neighbourhood traffic reviews in consultation with the community. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
For the 2014 Neighbourhood Traffic Management Program, two public meetings each 
were held for the eight neighbourhoods which included: Brevoort Park, Varsity View, 
Hudson Bay Park, Holliston, Haultain, City Park, Caswell Hill, and Westmount. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, communication, policy, financial, environmental, privacy, or 
CPTED considerations or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
No follow-up is required. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachments 
1. Location Breakdown of Issues by Neighbourhood 
2. Recommended Improvements Adjacent to Parks/Playgrounds 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Justine Nyen, Traffic Safety Engineer, Transportation 
Written by:  Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
REVISED 2 - TRANS JN – Inq Coun Hill-Jun 24-13-Implementation of “Children at Play Speed Zone” 
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City Park Neighbourhood Traffic Review 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
 That the Neighbourhood Traffic Review for the City Park neighbourhood be 

adopted as the framework for future traffic improvements in the area, to be 
undertaken as funding is made available through the annual budget process. 

 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the Neighbourhood Traffic 
Review for the City Park neighbourhood. 
 
Report Highlights 
A traffic plan for the City Park neighbourhood was developed, in consultation with the 
community, in response to concerns such as speeding, traffic shortcutting, and 
pedestrian safety. The plan will be implemented over time as funding for the 
improvements is available. 
 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing a plan to guide 
the installation of traffic calming devices and pedestrian safety enhancements to 
improve the safety of pedestrians, motorists, and cyclists. 
 
Background 
A public meeting was held in April 2014 to identify traffic concerns and potential 
solutions within the City Park neighbourhood.  Representatives from the Saskatoon 
Police Service were in attendance to address traffic enforcement issues. Based on the 
residents’ input provided at the initial public meeting and the analysis of the traffic data 
collected, a Traffic Management Plan was developed and presented to the community 
at a second public meeting held in December 2014. 
 
Report 
The development and implementation of the Traffic Management Plan includes four 
stages: 
1. Identify existing problems, concerns and possible solutions through the initial 

neighbourhood consultation and the Shaping Saskatoon.ca website; 
2. Develop a draft traffic plan based on residents’ input and traffic assessments; 
3. Present the draft traffic plan to the neighbourhood at a follow-up meeting; 

circulate the plan to other civic divisions for feedback; make adjustments as 
needed and present the plan to City Council for adoption; and 

4. Implement the proposed measures in a specific time frame, short-term (1 to 2 
years), medium-term (3 to 5 years), or long-term (more than 5 years). 
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The majority of concerns received during the consultation included: shortcutting, 
speeding, pedestrian safety, and parking. 
 
The Administration is recommending the following modifications to improve safety in the 
City Park neighbourhood: 
• Two traffic calming locations 
• Four pedestrian crossing enhancements 
• Four parking restrictions 
• One advanced four-way stop sign 
• Two pedestrian accessibility ramps 
• One temporary speed display board 

 
The installation of each proposed improvement will be implemented in three specific 
time frames as follows: 
 

Short-term (1 to 2 years) Temporary traffic calming measures, signage, pavement 
markings, accessible pedestrian ramps 

Medium-term (3 to 5 years) Permanent traffic calming devices, roadway realignment, 
sidewalks (in some cases), major intersection reviews 

Long-term (5 years plus) Permanent traffic calming devices, roadway realignment, 
sidewalks 

 
The City Park Neighbourhood Traffic Review is included in Attachment 1. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
In April 2014, a public meeting was held to discuss traffic concerns and identify potential 
solutions.  The feedback was used to develop the neighbourhood traffic plan which was 
presented at a follow up public meeting in December 2014.  Additional feedback 
received at the follow-up public meeting was also incorporated into the Neighbourhood 
Traffic Review. 
 
Feedback was provided by internal civic stakeholders of various divisions and 
departments: Public Works, Saskatoon Transit, Saskatoon Police Service, and the 
Saskatoon Fire Department on the proposed improvements, which was incorporated 
into the proposed Traffic Management Plan. 
 
Communication Plan 
The final neighbourhood traffic plan will be shared with the residents of the impacted 
neighbourhood using several methods: City website, the Community Association 
communication forums (i.e. website, newsletter), and by a direct mail-out. 
 
Environmental Implications 
The overall impact of the recommendations on traffic characteristics including the 
impacts on greenhouse gas emissions has not been quantified at this time. 
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Financial Implications 
The implementation of the neighbourhood traffic plan will have significant financial 
implications. The costs are summarized in the following table: 
 

Item 2015 Beyond 2015 
Traffic Calming $1,500 $90,000 
Marked Pedestrian Crosswalks   3,050 - 
Miscellaneous Signs   4,000 - 
Pedestrian Accessibility Ramps -     6,400 
TOTAL $8,550 $96,400 

 
There is sufficient funding within Capital Project #1512 - Neighbourhood Traffic 
Management to undertake the work in 2015. 
 
The remainder of the work, beyond 2015, will be considered alongside all other 
improvements identified through the Neighbourhood Traffic Management Program. The 
Administration’s annual budget submission package will include the list of projects 
recommended to be funded, and the rationale used to prioritize the projects. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, policy, privacy or CPTED considerations or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
If adopted by City Council, temporary traffic calming devices and signage will be 
implemented during the 2015 construction season.  
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachment 
1. City Park Neighbourhood Traffic Review, March 13, 2015 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Justine Nyen, Traffic Safety Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by: Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
TRANS JN – City Park Neighbourhood Traffic Review 
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Haultain Neighbourhood Traffic Review 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
 That the Neighbourhood Traffic Review for the Haultain neighbourhood be 

adopted as the framework for future traffic improvements in the area, to be 
undertaken as funding is made available through the annual budget process. 

 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the Neighbourhood Traffic 
Review for the Haultain neighbourhood. 
 
Report Highlights 
A traffic plan for the Haultain neighbourhood was developed in consultation with the 
community, in response to concerns such as speeding, traffic shortcutting, and 
pedestrian safety. The plan will be implemented over time as funding for the 
improvements is available. 
 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing a plan to guide 
the installation of traffic calming devices and pedestrian safety enhancements to 
improve the safety of pedestrians, motorists, and cyclists. 
 
Background 
A public meeting was held in March 2014 to identify traffic concerns and potential 
solutions within the Haultain neighbourhood.  Representatives from the Saskatoon 
Police Service were in attendance to address traffic enforcement issues.  Based on the 
residents’ input provided at the initial public meeting and the analysis of the traffic data 
collected, a Traffic Management Plan was developed and presented to the community 
at a second public meeting held in December 2014. 
 
Report 
The development and implementation of the Traffic Management Plan includes four 
stages: 
1. Identify existing problems, concerns and possible solutions through the initial 

neighbourhood consultation and the Shaping Saskatoon.ca website; 
2. Develop a draft traffic plan based on residents’ input and traffic assessments; 
3. Present the draft traffic plan to the neighbourhood at a follow-up meeting; 

circulate the plan to other civic divisions for feedback; make adjustments as 
needed and present the plan to City Council for adoption; and 

4. Implement the proposed measures in a specific time frame, short-term (1 to 2 
years), medium-term (3 to 5 years), or long-term (more than 5 years). 
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The majority of concerns received during the consultation included shortcutting, 
speeding, pedestrian safety, and parking. 
 
The Administration is recommending the following modifications to improve safety in the 
Haultain neighbourhood: 
• Twelve traffic calming devices 
• Twelve yield signs 
• One standard pedestrian crosswalk 
• Three parking restrictions 
• One 20kph speed sign 
• One major intersection review 
• Various sidewalk locations 
 
The installation of each proposed improvement will be implemented in three specific 
time frames as follows: 
 

Short-term (1 to 2 years) Temporary traffic calming measures, signage, pavement 
markings, accessible pedestrian ramps 

Medium-term (3 to 5 years) Permanent traffic calming devices, roadway realignment, 
sidewalks (in some cases), major intersection reviews 

Long-term (5 years plus) Permanent traffic calming devices, roadway realignment, 
sidewalks 

 
The Haultain Neighbourhood Traffic Review is included in Attachment 1. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
In March 2014, a public meeting was held to discuss traffic concerns and identify 
potential solutions.  The feedback was used to develop the neighbourhood traffic plan 
which was presented at a follow-up public meeting in December 2014.  Additional 
feedback received at the follow-up public meeting was also incorporated into the 
Neighbourhood Traffic Review. 
 
Feedback was provided by internal civic stakeholders of various divisions and 
departments: Public Works, Saskatoon Transit, Saskatoon Police Service, and the 
Saskatoon Fire Department on the proposed improvements, which was incorporated 
into the proposed Neighbourhood Traffic Review. 
 
Communication Plan 
The final neighbourhood traffic plan will be shared with the residents of the impacted 
neighbourhood using several methods: City website, the Community Association, 
communication forums (i.e. website, newsletter), and by a direct mail-out. 
 
Environmental Implications 
The overall impact of the recommendations on traffic characteristics including the 
impacts on greenhouse gas emissions has not been quantified at this time. 
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Financial Implications 
The implementation of the neighbourhood traffic plan will have significant financial 
implications.  The costs are summarized in the following table: 
 

Item 2015 Beyond 2015 
Traffic Calming $  6,000 $  72,000 
Marked Pedestrian Crosswalks    1,000 - 
Stop and Yield Signs    3,000 - 
Miscellaneous Signs    1,250 - 
Sidewalks -   653,400 
TOTAL $11,250 $725,400 

 
There is sufficient funding within Capital Project #1512 – Neighbourhood Traffic 
Management to undertake the work in 2015. 
 
The remainder of the work, beyond 2015, will be considered alongside all other 
improvements identified through the Neighbourhood Traffic Management Program.  The 
Administration’s annual budget submission package will include the list of projects 
recommended to be funded, and the rationale used to prioritize the projects. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, policy, privacy or CPTED implications or considerations. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
If adopted by City Council, temporary traffic calming devices and signage will be 
implemented during the 2015 construction season. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachment 
1. Haultain Neighbourhood Traffic Review, March 9, 2015 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Justine Nyen, Traffic Safety Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by: Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department 
 
TRANS JN – Haultain Neighbourhood Traffic Review 
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Inquiry – Councillor A. Iwanchuk (Sept 29, 2014) Temporary 
Drop-Off Zone - Father Vachon - Lester B. Pearson Schools 
 
Recommendation 
That the report of the General Manager, Transportation & Utilities Department, dated 
April 14, 2015, be forwarded to City Council for information. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the process to implement a 
temporary drop-off zone, or passenger drop-off loop in front of Father Vachon and 
Lester B. Pearson Schools, and information on School Safety Programs supported by 
the City. 
 
Report Highlights 
Zoning Bylaw No. 8770 of The City of Saskatoon, Section 6.5 outlines the requirements 
for passenger drop-off spaces for elementary and high schools.  The funding and 
implementation of the passenger drop-off space is initiated by the school boards.  The 
cost of a temporary drop-off space can range from $180,000 to $235,000. 
 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing the safe 
movement of all modes of transportation. 
 
Background 
The following inquiry was made by Councillor Iwanchuk at the Regular Business 
Meeting of City Council held on September 29, 2014: 

“Would the Administration please report on the viability and cost of 
constructing a temporary drop-off zone between Father Vachon and 
Lester B. Pearson Schools, in order to alleviate some of the additional 
traffic as result of development in Kensington.” 

 
Report 
Passenger Drop-Off Spaces 
School sites are owned and operated either by the Catholic or Public School Boards; 
therefore, the funding and construction of a passenger drop-off space would be 
implemented by the school board’s facility services. 
 
School boards planning to improve their school site for a passenger drop-off space are 
required to meet the criteria of Zoning Bylaw No. 8770 of The City of Saskatoon, 
Section 6.5 Passenger Drop-Off Spaces for Elementary and High Schools 
(Attachment 1). 
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The cost of a typical passenger drop-off space is dependent on the site specific 
conditions and can range from $180,000 to $235,000. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
The Administration has ongoing discussions with both school boards about traffic 
concerns around schools.  Information pertaining to this process has been provided to 
the school boards. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, communication, policy, financial, environmental, privacy or 
CPTED considerations or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
There will be no follow up report. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachment 
1. City of Saskatoon Zoning Bylaw Section 6.5 – Passenger Drop-off Spaces for 

Elementary and High Schools 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Shirley Matt, Traffic Management Engineer, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Jay Magus, Engineering Section Manager, Transportation 
   Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Jeff Jorgenson, General Manager, Transportation & Utilities 

Department 
 
REVISED - TRANS SM – Inq Coun Iwanchuk-Sept 29-14-Temp Drop-Off Zone–Vachon- LB Pearson Schools.docx 
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Parking Restriction – Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 
60th Street 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
 That parking be restricted on Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 60th Street to 

create an extra lane of traffic in each direction to improve traffic flow. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the public consultation with 
affected businesses, including the North Saskatoon Business Association (NSBA) 
regarding the proposed parking restriction on Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 
60th Street. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. The removal of on-street parking will improve traffic flow on Millar Avenue, and 

provide more opportunities for drivers on the side streets to enter or cross Millar 
Avenue. 

2. The feedback from most businesses along Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 
60th Street, and those along the side streets, support the proposed parking 
restriction. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by optimizing the flow of 
people and goods in and around the City of Saskatoon. 
 
Background 
In September 2014, the Administration presented a report to the Standing Policy 
Committee on Transportation recommending that parking be restricted on Millar Avenue 
between 51st Street and 60th Street, to create an extra lane of traffic in each direction to 
improve traffic. The Committee referred the report back to the Administration for further 
public consultation with affected businesses, including the NSBA. 
 
Report 
On–Street Parking Removal 
The Administration reviewed traffic operations on Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 
60th Street in 2013.  The results determined the current level of service was not 
acceptable as the two-lane traffic on Millar Avenue is not adequate to accommodate the 
existing traffic volumes during peak hours, and vehicles attempting to enter or cross 
Millar Avenue from side streets are being delayed and are unable to safely find gaps in 
traffic. 
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Based on the review, the Administration is recommending the removal of on-street 
parking in each direction along Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 60th Street to 
create two lanes of traffic in each direction. The removal of on-street parking is 
expected to decrease delays on Millar Avenue and provide more opportunities for traffic 
to enter or cross Millar Avenue. 
 
Options to the Recommendation 
The installation of a traffic signal on Millar Avenue between 56th Street and 60th Street 
was considered, but while improving the side street traffic flow, a traffic signal increases 
traffic delays on Millar Avenue; therefore, this option is not recommended for further 
consideration. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
In June 2014, letters were sent out to businesses along Millar Avenue (between 43rd 
Street and 60th Street) highlighting the planned road rehabilitation and providing 
information on the proposed parking restrictions. A copy of the letter was also emailed 
to the NSBA to distribute to members of the association for feedback on the proposed 
recommendation (Attachment 1). 
 
In October 2014, additional letters were sent directly to businesses on Millar Avenue 
and the side streets specifically focusing on the proposal to remove on-street parking 
(Attachment 2). 
 
In response to the October 2014 letters, the City received feedback from 
representatives of 19 businesses either by phone or email. Out of the 19 respondents, 
14 agreed with the proposal to remove on-street parking and representatives from 2 
businesses were against the proposal. Three businesses did not specify if they were 
against the changes, but did not believe removing on-street parking would help traffic 
flow (Attachment 3). 
 
Communication Plan 
Residents and businesses affected by the parking changes will be sent a letter in 
advance of implementation to notify them of the coming changes. Parking signage will 
be installed at the time of implementation to ensure the restrictions are clearly visible to 
motorists. 
 
A public notice style advertisement will be placed in The StarPhoenix City Pages to 
notify all city motorists of the changes to traffic operations on Millar Avenue. 
 
Policy Implications 
The recommended parking restriction on Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 60th 
Street is in accordance with Policy C07-010 – Parking Restrictions and Parking 
Prohibitions. 
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Financial Implications 
The cost to install parking restriction signage and pavement markings is approximately 
$10,000. Funding is available within the approved Capital Project #1506 – Traffic 
Signing Replacement. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no environmental, privacy, or CPTED considerations or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
The project is scheduled for completion in the summer of 2015. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachments 
1. Proposed Removal of On-Street Parking Feedback 
2. Update on Construction in Your Area – Millar Avenue from 43rd Street to 60th 

Street 
3. We Want To Hear From You! - Proposed Parking Changes in Your Area – Millar 

Avenue from 51st Street to 60th Street 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Lanre Akindipe, Infrastructure Traffic Systems Engineer,  
   Transportation 
Reviewed by: Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
   Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Jeff Jorgenson, General Manager, Transportation & Utilities 

Department 
 
REVISED - TRANS LA – Parking Restriction – Millar Avenue between 51st Street and 60th Street.docx 
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Cummins Western Canada - Engine Repairs and/or Parts -
Blanket Purchase Order 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
1. That the Administration prepare a blanket purchase order with Cummins Western 

Canada for the repair of engines and/or engine parts exclusive to the majority of 
the low floor buses for up to five years, for a total estimated cost of $300,000 (not 
including taxes) per year; and 

2. That Purchasing Services issue the appropriate blanket purchase order. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to request City Council approve a blanket purchase order 
for Cummins Western Canada (Cummins) for the supply of emergency engine repairs 
and/or parts. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. A blanket purchase order is the procurement approach that the Administration 

believes is best suited for the purchase of proprietary parts and service. 
2. Cummins is the only company in Saskatoon that can provide the required engine 

repairs and/or parts for the majority of the low floor buses. 
3. It is recommended that the Administration negotiate a multi-year blanket 

purchase order with Cummins. 
 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Continuous Improvement by standardizing 
parts for buses and establishing multi-year blanket purchase orders.   
 
Report 
Blanket Purchase Order is Recommended 
Blanket purchase orders will allow Saskatoon Transit to reduce the administrative time 
spent raising and managing individual purchase orders.  This approach will give the 
Administration the best opportunity to reduce unit costs and obtain the benefit of bulk 
pricing discounts by combining a number of smaller purchases into a single larger 
contract.  Managing procurement under a single, larger Blanket Purchase Order will 
also enable Cummins to lower their administrative costs. 
 
Cummins is the Only Supplier 
Saskatoon Transit is required to purchase, install and overhaul transit bus engines on 
an emergency basis with a goal of minimizing down time and creating the least amount 
of disruption to the City of Saskatoon’s Transit service.  Cummins is the only supplier 
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that can provide the required engine parts for the majority of the low floor buses 
(Attachment 1).   
 
Cummins is currently the only shop in Saskatoon that has the Cummins specific training 
to work on the newer style emissions.  During the warranty period, all work must be 
performed by Cummins in order to protect the warranty.  However, upon expiration of 
the warranty, Saskatoon Transit will explore the use of other shops pending proper 
training documents can be provided and evaluated by the Maintenance Manager to 
ensure proper compliance.  
 
Negotiate a Blanket Purchase Order 
The Administration is recommending that the City negotiate directly with Cummins to 
obtain a blanket purchase order for Saskatoon Transit, for the repairs and/or parts that 
can only be provided by Cummins.  By combining purchases into one contract, the City 
will have additional bargaining power and be able to take advantage of any available 
bulk purchasing discounts. 
 
Options to the Recommendation 
The supply of the materials could be individually sole sourced instead of the proposed 
Blanket Purchase Order.  Cummins is the exclusive engine repairer and distributor of 
parts for the majority of the low floor buses.  The Administration believes that the most 
advantageous approach for the City is to negotiate a larger order directly with the 
supplier to minimize overhead and obtain the best pricing available.   
 
Policy Implications 
The recommendations in this report are consistent with Council Policy C02-030, Section 
4.3, b) “When supply is available from only one vendor due to the compatibility with 
existing equipment or services that have been established as a standard with the City”. 
 
Financial Implications 
Funds for this purchase are available in the combined maintenance programs of the 
Saskatoon Transit approved 2015 (and future) operating budgets, as well as Capital 
Project #1194 - Transit-eng Overhaul. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no public and/or stakeholder involvement, communication, environmental, 
privacy, or CPTED implications or considerations. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
This blanket purchase order should be in place by April 27, 2015 with an option to 
extend the blanket for four additional one-year terms, provided the supplier provides 
acceptable pricing and maintains status as the sole supplier. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
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Attachment 
1. Cummins Western Canada Letter Dated September 15, 2014 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Paul Bracken, Maintenance Manager 
Reviewed by: Trevor Bell, Acting Director of Saskatoon Transit 
Approved by:  Angela Gardiner, Acting General Manager, Transportation & 

Utilities Department  
 
TRANS PB - Cummins Western Canada – Engine Repairs and/or Parts - BPO 
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Page 1 of 4 
 

 
Red Light Camera Update and Status of Traffic Safety 
Reserve 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
1. That the information be received; and 
2. That a budget adjustment in the amount of $100,000 be approved for Capital 

Project #2446 – Pedestrian Upgrades and Enhanced Pedestrian Safety from the 
Traffic Safety Reserve. 

 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the Red Light Camera program 
and to obtain approval for a budget adjustment from the Traffic Safety Reserve to fund 
additional pedestrian safety improvement projects. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. The collision history before and after the installation of RLCs has resulted in a 

reduction of right-angle collisions. 
2. A summary of the number of violations and revenue amount annually transferred 

to the Traffic Safety Reserve from 2010 to 2014 is provided in Table 1. The 
number of violations has increased since an additional location was added to the 
program and the existing Red Light Camera (RLC) systems were replaced in 
2013.  

3. Funding is being requested from the Traffic Safety Reserve to install four new 
enhanced pedestrian crossings to increase the level of safety for pedestrians. 

 
Strategic Goal 
This report supports the Strategic Goal of Moving Around by providing pedestrian safety 
and optimizing the flow of people and goods in and around the city safely. 
 
Background 
In October 2005, the City installed RLCs at the intersection of Avenue C and Circle 
Drive to improve traffic safety. Since then, RLCs have been installed at three other 
intersections: 
• Preston Avenue and 8th Street East; 
• 51st Street and Warman Road; and 
• Idylwyld Drive and 33rd Street. 
 
When the cameras were initially installed in 2005, City Council approved the creation of 
a Traffic Safety Reserve where the City’s portion of the revenue generated from the 
RLC program is allocated. 
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Report 
Collision History 
The Administration continues to monitor the effectiveness of the RLC program. The 
collision history shows that overall the RLC program has been effective in reducing right 
angle collisions, which are considered to be the most serious type of collision. Injury and 
fatality rates at these locations have also been reduced.  It is not uncommon for rear 
end collisions to increase with the installation of RLCs which is intended to address the 
more serious right-angle collisions. The Collision rate for an intersection is expressed as 
collisions per million entering vehicles and is used to factor in the increase in traffic 
volumes through an intersection. A breakdown of the collision rates is shown in Table II 
below: 

Table II 
Type of Collision Preston & 8th 

Street 
51st Street & 

Warman 
Avenue C & 

Circle Overall 

Right Angle (T-bone) -45% 11% -1% -12% 
Rear Ends 6% 16% 5% 9% 
Left-turn Opposite 10% 4% -10% 1% 
     
Injury/Fatality -25% 6% -8% -9% 

 
The collision history has identified a slight increase in the number of collisions at the 
intersection of 51st Street and Warman Road.  The Administration is reviewing options 
for improvements at this intersection and will report further. 
 
Violations and Revenue History 
The annual violations and amount transferred to the Traffic Safety Reserve from 2010 to 
2014 inclusive are summarized in Table 1 below: 
 

Table I 
Year Violations 

Issued 
Annual Transfer to 

Traffic Safety Reserve Notes 

2010 8,422 $681,616 Three intersections in operation 

2011 7,387 $496,756 Operational efficiency of the systems begin to 
drop 

2012 6,541 $533,290 
Operational efficiency of Circle and Avenue C 
camera drops significantly / consistent camera 
failures 

2013 5,789 $454,658 Operational efficiency of systems continue to 
drop 

2014 17,573 $1,185,749 

Cameras replaced in Sept & Oct 2013 at three 
locations and one new camera location at 33rd 
Street / Idylwyld Drive. All intersections fully 
operational. 

 
Attachment 1 summarizes the 2014 violations by intersection and provides a breakdown 
of the types of violations occurring at each intersection. 
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Traffic Safety Reserve Status 
The operational costs associated with the RLC program and the Traffic Safety Reserve 
are funded through the City’s portion of revenues from the RLC program. The Traffic 
Safety Reserve is used to fund improvements on the transportation network to enhance 
safety for drivers, cyclists and pedestrians. 
 
In 2015, the projected revenues transferred to the Traffic Safety Reserve are estimated 
at $1.2 Million based on the actual revenues from 2014.  $620,000 has already been 
allocated from the Traffic Safety Reserve to various capital projects to enhance safety 
including neighbourhood traffic reviews, pedestrian upgrades, rail safety, and traffic 
control upgrades.  An additional $242,000 will be used to compensate for revenue 
projections not being met in previous years due to the declining number of tickets 
issued as a result of the previous systems’ operational issues.  
 
As the city continues to grow, so do the pressures on the existing transportation 
network. In order to increase the level of safety for all users (drivers, cyclists, and 
pedestrians), the Administration continues to monitor the transportation network and 
recommend modifications to improve both the efficiency and safety for all road users. 
As a result of the monitoring and assessment, four locations have been identified for 
recommended improvements to increase pedestrian safety.  Accordingly, the 
Administration is recommending an additional $100,000 be allocated to Capital Project 
#2446 – Pedestrian Upgrades and Enhanced Pedestrian Safety to upgrade four 
pedestrian crossing locations, including: 
• Lenore Drive and La Loche Road – Active Pedestrian Corridor 
• Clarence Avenue and 11th Street – Active Pedestrian Corridor 
• Avenue B and 29th Street – Pedestrian Corridor 
• Boychuk Drive and Laurentian Drive – Active Pedestrian Corridor 
 
These four projects have been identified as priorities within the Pedestrian Crossing 
Control program based on criteria including:  
• The number of traffic lanes to be crossed; 
• The presence of a physical median; 
• The posted speed limit of the street; 
• The distance the crossing point is to the nearest protected crosswalk point; and 
• The number of pedestrians and vehicles at the intersection. 
 
Details of each intersection are provided in Attachment 2. 
 
Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement 
The improvements at the intersection of Lenore Drive and La Loche Road were initially 
identified through discussions with the public in 2012. 
 
The improvements at the intersection of Clarence Avenue and 11th Street East, and 
Avenue B and 29th Street West were identified through the Neighbourhood Traffic 
Review program. This program includes a minimum of two Open House events for each 
neighbourhood reviewed. 
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The improvements at Boychuk Drive and Laurentian Drive were initially discussed with 
the principal at St. Augustine School in 2014. A review was completed and determined 
the need to upgrade the pedestrian crossing controls. 
 
Financial Implications 
The cost to install enhanced pedestrian crossing controls at four locations is $100,000.  
Adequate funding is available in the Traffic Safety Reserve to fund this budget 
adjustment.  Upon approval of these funds, a balance of approximately $200,000 will be 
maintained in the Traffic Safety Reserve to compensate for any difference in projected 
versus actual revenues. 
 
Policy Implications 
The recommendation in this report is consistent with Council Policy C07-018 – Traffic 
Control – at Pedestrian Crossings. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no options, communication, environmental, privacy, or CPTED considerations 
or implications. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
If approved, the Administration will proceed with designing and procuring materials for 
the pedestrian crossings and installation is planned for 2015, dependent on weather.  
Through the 2016 Business Plan and Budget deliberation process, recommendations 
for allocating future funding will be included. 
 
The Administration will provide a report by the end of 2015 on options for improvements 
at the intersection of 51st Street and Warman Road. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Attachments 
1. Red Light Camera Statistical Review 
2. Pedestrian Crossing Control Projects 
3. Example of Active Pedestrian Corridor 
4. Example of Pedestrian Corridor 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Jay Magus, Engineering Manager, Transportation 
Reviewed by: Angela Gardiner, Director of Transportation 
Approved by:  Jeff Jorgenson, General Manager, Transportation & Utilities 

Department 
 
TRANS JM – RLC Update and Status of Traffic Safety Reserve 
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Red Light Camera Statistical Review 
 
2014 Violations by Intersection 
A review of the red light camera violations in 2014 was summarized by location as summarized in the 
table below. 
 

Location Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Totals % of 
Total 

Circle Drive 
/ Avenue C 26 142 160 186 184 164 146 153 170 136 122 88 1,677 9.5% 

Preston 
Avenue / 8th 

Street 
552 635 890 778 827 473 541 659 711 711 613 501 7,891 44.9% 

51st Street / 
Warman 

Road 
66 50 34 40 41 47 40 39 63 56 54 52 582 3.3% 

33rd Street / 
Idylwyld 

Drive 
766 724 717 614 664 568 672 663 598 551 504 382 7,423 42.2% 

Totals 1,410 1,551 1,801 1,618 1,716 1,252 1,399 1,514 1,542 1,454 1,293 1,023 17,573 100.0% 

 
 

Average Violations per Movement (January 1 to February 28, 2015) 
A breakdown of violations by infraction type (left turn, through movement, or right turn) at each 
intersection is provided in the table below.  This table shows the average number of violations for 
each movement in January and February 2015. 
 

Locations 
Movement Type 

Subtotal 
Left Turn Through Right Turn 

Circle Drive / Avenue C 7 82 29 118 
Preston Avenue / 8th Street 10 90 336 436 
51st Street / Warman Road 15 40 0 55 
33rd Street / Idylwyld Drive 13 187 175 375 

Totals 45 399 540 984 
Percentage of Total 4.6% 40.5% 54.9% - 

 
 
Why is minimizing red light violations important? 
Enforcing left turn and through movement on red violations assists in mitigating serious collisions, 
typically with other vehicles.  Collisions involving these movements are considered the most serious 
and often result in injuries or fatalities. 
 
Enforcing right turn on red violations assists in protecting cyclists and pedestrians, who are 
vulnerable road users. This protection occurs as follows: 

 A vehicle arriving at an intersection intending to turn right typically approaches the intersection 
in the right lane with a turn indicator on. 

 Against a red light, the vehicle must come to a complete stop prior to turning right, as per the 
provincial Traffic Safety Act. 
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 Typically against a red light, the driver will be: 

o Looking left for a gap in oncoming traffic, 
o Ensuring any left turning vehicles from the travel lanes opposite have a separate lane to 

enter, 
o Or looking for a gap in this movement. 

 The potential conflict with pedestrians and cyclists typically occurs at this point of time, as 
follows: 

o A pedestrian may desire to cross the road in front of a vehicle, from a driver’s right to 
left. The driver may be looking left for a gap in traffic and may not see the pedestrian.  

o A pedestrian may desire to cross the road in front of a vehicle, coming from behind a 
vehicle on the driver’s right (on the sidewalk), and turning 90 degrees to the left to cross 
in front of the vehicle. Again, if the driver is looking left for a gap in traffic, they may not 
see the pedestrian. 

o Cyclists typically travel close to the curb. A cyclist crossing the street against a green 
light, traveling from a driver’s left to right, may be difficult to notice if the driver is 
focusing on looking for a gap in traffic. 

o A pedestrian may desire to cross the road in same direction that the vehicle approached 
the intersection. In other words, the pedestrian is to a driver’s right, waiting for a walk 
light. If the driver is potentially anticipating a green light appearing, but still has a red 
light being shown, it is important to stop as the pedestrian may receive a walk light 
directly in front of you, and has the right of way to begin crossing before you turn right. 

 
In the above situations it is critical that a driver is stopped at the red light. Stopping helps protect 
vulnerable road users from being struck if one of the above situations occurs. 
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Pedestrian Crossing Control Projects 
 
Lenore Drive and La Loche Road Intersection: 

 Lenore Drive, classified as a minor Arterial road, accommodates approximately 
14,500 vehicles per day (2012) immediately east of Warman Road. 

 La Loche Road is classified as a Collector road, and intersects with Lenore Drive 
at a ‘T’ intersection. 

 Opposite La Loche Road is the W.J.L. Harvey Park South, which is immediately 
adjacent to Marion M. Graham Collegiate High School. 

 The recommendation is to install an Active Pedestrian Corridor (APC) along the 
eastern edge of the intersection across Lenore Drive. An example of an APC is 
illustrated in Attachment 3. 

 The proposed infrastructure will improve the level of safety for pedestrians 
crossing Lenore Drive and potentially accessing the park or school sites by 
providing an enhanced pedestrian crossing device. 

 The cost estimate to complete this work is $25,000. 
 
Clarence Avenue and 11th Street East Intersection: 

 Clarence Avenue, classified as a major Arterial road, accommodated 
approximately 9,600 vehicles a day in 2013 (post Circle Drive South opening) 
immediately south of College Drive. 

 11th Street East is classified as a Local road. 
 East of Clarence Avenue and north of 11th Street East is the Albert Community 

Centre, which generates pedestrians of various ages accessing the daycare, 
school, and community centre. 

 The recommendation is to install an APC along the northern edge of the 
intersection across Clarence Avenue. 

 The proposed infrastructure will improve the level of safety for pedestrians 
crossing Clarence Avenue and potentially accessing the community centre. 

 The cost estimate to complete this work is $25,000. 
 

Avenue B and 29th Street West: 

 29th Street West, classified as a Collector road, accommodated approximately 
3,750 vehicles a day in 2010 immediately west of Idylwyld Drive. 

 Avenue B is classified as a Local road. 
 One block north of 29th Street along Avenue B is the Caswell Community School. 
 The recommendation is to install a Pedestrian Corridor along the western edge of 

the intersection across 29th Street. An example of a Pedestrian Corridor is 
illustrated in Attachment 4. 

 The cost estimate to complete this work is $25,000. 
 
Boychuk Drive and Laurentian Drive: 

 Boychuk Drive, classified as a Collector road, accommodated approximately 
4,000 vehicles per day in 2014. 

 Laurentian Drive is classified as a Collector road. 
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 This intersection is located within the St. Augustine reduced speed school zone 
and accommodates significant pedestrians crossing the roadway. 

 The recommendation is to install an APC along south side of the intersection 
across Boychuk Drive. 

 The cost estimate to complete this work is $25,000. 
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   Angela Gardiner – T&U Department 
 

 
FlexParking Update 
 
Recommendation 
That the information be received. 

 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the progress of FlexParking 
implementation, including current strategies being pursued. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. The Administration is in the process of activating the new FlexParking stations. 
2. Single-stall meters are being removed with the posts repurposed to sustain the 

“hooding” program. 
3. Parking stall turnover requires enforcement of time-limit zones. 
4. Pay-per-session parking is a station software design feature to maintain turnover. 
5. The new City of Saskatoon (City) Parking Card is active and available for 

purchase. 
6. Development is underway for a parking smart phone application (app). 
7. There has been positive customer feedback and use of the new parking system. 
 
Strategic Goals 
This report supports the Strategic Goals of Moving Around and Quality of Life by 
providing a flexible parking system that facilitates efficient transportation movement in a 
method that is responsive and user friendly for our customers. 
 
Background 
In 2013, a process was initiated by the Administration to select a new parking system to 
replace the aging single-space meters.  This process sought input from the parking 
committee and members of the business community, and in 2014, a Request for 
Proposals was issued to procure a vendor to supply flexible pay-by-plate style parking 
stations to modernize parking in Saskatoon.  A vendor was chosen and approved, and 
installation of the new stations began in late 2014 for commissioning in 2015. 
 
Report 
Activation of New Pay Stations 
There are 325 new FlexParking pay stations.  These stations have been commissioned 
in groups of approximately 30 every few weeks since the first launch on 
February 19, 2015.  The roll-out has been methodical and strategic in order to be 
responsive to customer concerns and the technical issues that have arisen.  Technical 
issues include software updates, card reader errors, and coin acceptance errors.  A 
central dispatch phone number, identified on the machine, fields customer inquiries and 
dispatches the technicians appropriately. 
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Old Meter Removal and Post Reuse 
The old single-space meters are bagged as new pay stations are activated.  These 
bags direct customers to the new stations and ensure they do not place money in the 
old meters.  As customers become familiar with the new stations, the old meter heads 
are being removed.  The existing posts are capped and left in place for the interim to 
allow for the parking “hooding” program to still continue to operate.  This program allows 
businesses to reserve stalls and take them out of the general inventory.  Other options 
are being explored with regards to the “hooding” program and whether the posts can or 
should be left in place long term. 
 
The bags placed on the meters to direct the customers to the new pay stations are 
intended to be a temporary measure to change habits.  The meter removal is to occur 
within two weeks of activation.  A delay in removal of the meters in the first two zones 
led to some frustration and concern of the visual appeal with the businesses.  Moving 
forward, more prompt meter removal will occur to limit this issue. 
 
Time Limits Needed to Ensure Turnover 
Parking turnover is a minimum mandatory requirement identified by the Parking 
Committee and previously supported by the Business Improvement Districts.  This 
ensures turnover of parked vehicles to safeguard availability for business customers in 
the Downtown and limits the use of parking spaces by employees or other long-term 
occupants.  Enforcement of these time zones requires that a vehicle must move to a 
different block face after the time is expired, regardless of whether the customer has 
paid or not.  This was previously enforced under the old meters and will continue with 
the new stations.  Reasonable judgement is granted to customers whose parking period 
may go over the time limit but have paid for their time.  However, customers who are 
significantly exceeding the time zones to park longer term will be identified and ticketed. 
 
Pay-Per-Session Parking is a Design Feature 
The key aspect of the new pay station parking system is to be more flexible.  Flexibility 
is achieved in payment methods and ability to move around by paying-per-plate as 
opposed to paying-per-stall.  In order to achieve these flexibilities, as well as attempt to 
maintain the turnover mandate, two key features have been designed into the system.   

1.   Each station will only sell a maximum time limit that matches with the zone 
it is in.  Although time can be purchased at any station in the city, this 
design feature attempts to ensure that most customers are not 
intentionally buying beyond the time zone limit.  This was also a feature in 
the old single-space meters. 

2.   The stations provide a “pay-per-session” feature that does not allow a time 
purchase to be “topped-up” after it has been purchased.  This is the way 
Impark lots and the Precise ParkLink stations operate at River Landing.  
This feature is also designed to ensure customers cannot buy beyond the 
time limit of a zone, thereby maintaining turnover. 

 
 
 

149



FlexParking Update 
 

Page 3 of 4 
 

 
The inability to “top-up” parking sessions has been raised as an issue.  It is, in fact, the 
way most systems of this type operate with turnover and moveable pay-per-plate 
parking being the supporting mandate. 
 
The way other jurisdictions provide added flexibility to this restriction is through a smart 
phone app, which either allows for the purchase of more time immediately following the 
previous session or allows start and stop parking options.  Changing the City parking 
system to allow “top-ups” to a session is possible.  However, this change would have 
the impact of decreasing turnover and increasing enforcement issues related to time 
zone limits.  Before proceeding with this change, consideration would have to be given 
to a change in the parking turnover mandate. (The Downtown Parking Study that is 
currently underway will greatly inform this policy discussion.) 
 
New City Parking Card 
The new City Parking Card that is compatible with the new pay stations is available for 
purchase at Customer Service, City Hall.  A five dollar service fee is applied to the 
activation of each new card.  Customers with a balance remaining on their old City 
smart card can bring it in and have the balance transferred or refunded. 
 
Parking Smart Phone App 
Development has begun on a smart phone app and is expected to be ready for launch 
in the third quarter of 2015.  This app will allow customers to initiate a parking session 
remotely and buy subsequent sessions.  The app is one more feature that will enhance 
flexibility to the new parking system.  Even with the ability to add additional time, a 
vehicle cannot park longer than the time zone for that particular block; this was also a 
feature with the old single-space meters. 
 
Customer Feedback 
In general, the customer feedback has been positive.  Customers have appreciated the 
keychain attachments for license plate numbers and the assistance of on-street 
ambassadors.  The new stations have generated questions regarding the use of 
permits, such as disability permits.  These permits will continue to be valid as they 
previously were.  In general, station use data indicates that customers within the active 
FlexParking areas are utilizing paid parking as much as they had been using in the past.  
This indicates that the stations are operating properly and being accepted by the public.   
 
Options to the Recommendation 
The Standing Policy Committee on Transportation may wish to provide additional 
direction to the Administration. 
 
Communication Plan 
The communication plan developed for implementation of FlexParking centers around 
the goals of building awareness of the new system and ensuring efficient adoption of 
the new system by citizens.  Successful tools and techniques that have been used to 
date include: 

i) a daily parking trivia question on Facebook with a chance to win a 
preloaded City Parking Card; 
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ii) handing out of key tags designed to display a customer’s license plate; 
iii) ambassadors on the street, identified in yellow toques, to assist customers 

as new areas are launched; 
iv) effective and responsive website and social media communication; and 
v) a video demonstrating how to use a pay station. 
 

These tools and techniques will continue to be used and adapted throughout 
implementation.  An appropriate communication strategy around the launch of the smart 
phone app will also be developed. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
An update report outlining the details and launch of the new parking smart phone app 
will be brought to committee at the time of implementation. 
 
Public Notice 
Public notice, pursuant to Section 3 of Public Notice Policy No. C01-021, is not required. 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:   Andrew Hildebrandt, Director of Community Standards 
Approved by:  Randy Grauer, General Manager, Community Services Department 
 
S/Reports/CS/2015/TRANS – FlexParking Update/ks 
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Parking Card Service Fee 
 
Recommendation 
That the information be received. 

 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to provide information about the new City Parking Card 
service fee and to explain the discontinuation of deposit refunds. 
 
Report Highlights 
1. From 2000 to 2014, refunds of the deposit on the original CityCard parking smart 

card were offered for returned cards. 
2. The new City Parking Card requires an initial $5 service fee prior to adding funds.  
3. Effective in 2015, a non-refundable service fee will be charged rather than a 

refundable deposit. 
 
Strategic Goals 
This report supports the Strategic Goals of Economic Diversity and Prosperity and 
Continuous Improvement by ensuring consistent and streamlined management of our 
accounting and customer service practices. 
 
Background 
In 2000, the parking smart card, also known as CityCard, was introduced to provide a 
second payment option at parking meters in Saskatoon.  A $5 deposit was required 
from each customer at the initial activation of a card to cover the capital cost of the 
cards.  In order to provide incentive for customers to return cards after the balance was 
used, a $5 deposit was offered as being refundable. 
  
Report 
Deposit Refund 
When the original program was launched in 2000, a $5 deposit was collected when a 
new parking card was issued and was to be refunded upon return of that card.  At the 
time, card-based payment of this type was relatively new in Saskatoon.  Because of the 
upfront capital cost, this refund option was put in place to encourage the return and/or 
reuse of parking cards.  Deposits on these cards will continue to be refunded upon 
return of the card to which it applied. 
 
Parking Card Service Fee 
In order to cover the capital cost of the parking card, a $5 fee is required.  This fee was 
applied to the original CityCards, which began in 2000, and will continue for the new 
cards that are compatible with the new FlexParking pay stations. 
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Fee Beginning in 2015 
Beginning in 2015, the parking card service fee of $5 will apply but will not be 
refundable.  The reasons for this include: 
 

i. Very few customers take advantage of this service. 
ii. Transit currently has the same fee for their Go-Pass Smart Card but it is 

non-refundable so this would bring parking services in-line with Transit. 
iii. The concept of returning and recycling cash cards is “out-of-date” as these 

types of cards are now so highly prevalent. 
 

Options to the Recommendation 
The Standing Policy Committee on Planning Development and Community Services 
may wish to provide additional direction to the Administration. 
 
Policy Implications 
There are no policy implications at this time.   
 
Communication Plan 
With the launch of the new FlexParking stations, information regarding parking cards 
and this change in service has been communicated via the website and in social media. 
 
Financial Implications 
There are no financial implications to this recommendation.  Since the $5 service fee is 
to cover capital costs, the practice of not issuing refunds simply makes accounting 
practices more efficient.  It does not increase or decrease revenue or expenses. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
The process and system has been set up with Customer Services to begin selling the 
new parking cards.  This includes transferring balances from the old cards, as well as 
purchasing new cards.  The $5 service fee will apply to the purchase of new cards. 
 
Public Notice 
Public notice, pursuant to Section 3 of Public Notice Policy No. C01-021, is not required. 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:   Andrew Hildebrandt, Director of Community Standards 
Approved by:  Randy Grauer, General Manager, Community Services Department 
 
S/Reports/CS/2015/PDCS – Parking Card Service Fee.doc/ks 
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2002 New Flyer Articulating Bus Refurbishment – Request for 
Proposal Award 
 
Recommendation 
That the Standing Policy Committee on Transportation recommend to City Council: 
1. That the proposal submitted by MTB Transit Solutions for the refurbishment of 

five, 2002 New Flyer articulating buses for a total of $666,365.33 including taxes 
be accepted; and 

2. That Purchasing Services be authorized to issue the necessary Purchase Order. 
 
 
Topic and Purpose 
The purpose of this report is to request City Council’s approval for the proposal 
submitted by MTB Transit Solutions to proceed with the refurbishment of five, 2002 New 
Flyer articulating buses.   
 
Report Highlights 
1. Saskatoon Transit’s articulating fleet consists of 11 buses, five of which are 2002 

New Flyers which require refurbishment, including the articulating joint. 
2. A Request for Proposal (RFP) for refurbishment was issued on January 19, 

2015.  Two proposals were received.  The highest scoring proposal was 
submitted by MTB Transit Solutions. 

 
Strategic Goal 
The recommendations in this report support the long-term strategy to maximize the 
useful life of City assets and maintain City infrastructure. 
 
Background 
Throughout the life span of a transit bus, there is a requirement for a refurbishment, be 
it structural and/or mechanical.  The structural refurbishment occurs around year 8 of 
the life of the bus, then disposal or further refurbishment in approximately year 12, 
depending on factors such as the residual condition of the bus and the municipality’s 
funding availability and fleet strategy.   
 
Annually, Saskatoon Transit’s fleet is required to successfully pass a mechanical and 
body integrity inspection that is completed by City staff.  At the end of 2014, five of 
Saskatoon Transit’s 11 articulating buses failed that inspection due to corrosion.   
 
In 2014, City Council approved and funded the purchase of ten new buses.  These 
buses were ordered immediately after funding approval, and are expected to be 
delivered to Transit within the next six weeks.  By June, the Administration will be 
bringing a further report outlining a longer term fleet strategy and funding options for the 
purchase of additional new buses. 
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Report 
Saskatoon Transit’s Articulating Fleet 
Saskatoon Transit has an articulating fleet consisting of 11 buses, both manufactured 
by New Flyer and by Nova Bus.  The New Flyer fleet consists entirely of 2002 models 
that were purchased from Ottawa in 2011.  These buses serviced Saskatoon until their 
annual inspections came due at the end of 2014, where none of them passed due to 
corrosion.  Investigating the most cost effective means to get this portion of the fleet 
back on the road, refurbishment is recommended. 
 
Replacement versus Refurbishment Cost Comparison 
Current wait times for new buses from order placement to receiving of the actual bus 
can be 14 to 16 months and the cost is approximately $750,000 per bus.  With 
refurbishment, the City can expect a turn-around of approximately six weeks and 
$127,000 per bus.  This means of repair is expected to result in an additional 4 to 5 
years of service from these buses and makes it the more attractive and cost effective 
option.  At the end of this 4 to 5 year period, replacement with new buses is 
recommended. 
 
RFP for Refurbishment 
An RFP for the structural refurbishment of the remaining five, 2002 New Flyer 
articulating buses was issued on January 19, 2015, with a closing date of February 18, 
2015. 
 
The Administration received two responses to the RFP from the following companies: 

 BRC Group (Calgary, AB) 
 MTB Transit Solutions (Milton, ON)  

 
Proposals were evaluated individually by a team of three maintenance personnel, two 
mechanical supervisors and the maintenance manager.  The highest scoring proposal 
was submitted by MTB Transit Solutions and includes rebuilding the center joint. 
 
SGI Audit and Inspection 
The need for significant work on Saskatoon Transit buses was amplified by a recent 
audit conducted by SGI.  For years, Saskatoon Transit and SGI have worked 
cooperatively together as a part of SGI’s regular and ongoing inspection procedures to 
ensure Saskatoon Transit’s fleet of buses meet established mechanical and structural 
guidelines.  In July 2014 and again in January 2015, SGI’s Vehicle Standards Branch 
undertook inspections of a random sampling of the fleet.  Each inspection consisted of 
30 buses pulled in from returning runs.  These inspections focus on both mechanical 
and structural integrity.  
 
During both inspection periods, it was determined that significant work was required on 
several buses to bring them to the necessary standard.  This can be attributed to the 
age of the fleet and the sheer volume of work required to maintain a fleet of this age in a 
useful condition.  One result of these inspections was the requirement to increase the 
inspection rate from 12 months to 6 months. In order to achieve this volume of work, 
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Saskatoon Transit has currently procured an independent shop to assist with 
inspections and repairs.  This particular shop is accredited by SGI to perform work on 
transit buses.  The other result is the need to refurbish a number of buses where it still 
makes financial sense to do so.  
 
While this refurbishment process will help Saskatoon Transit improve the condition of 
the fleet, the need for new replacement buses still exists and will be addressed in 
another report coming forth shortly.  
 
Options to the Recommendation 
New articulating buses cost approximately $750,000.  The refurbishment cost of these 
buses is approximately $127,000 or 17% of the replacement cost.   
 
An option to the recommendation would be to purchase five new units at an estimated 
total cost of approximately $3.75 million.  
 
Policy Implications 
The recommendation being presented is in accordance with City Council Policy C02-
030 – Purchase of Goods, Services and Work and specifically under 5.4 “in the case of 
requests for proposals, the City shall accept the proposal which, in the opinion of the 
City, best meets the requirements of the City, unless the proposal documents set out 
additional and/or other acceptance criteria”. 
 
Financial Implications 
2015 Capital Project #0583 - Transit - Replace/Refurb-buses, has sufficient funding for 
this project. 
 
Other Considerations/Implications 
There are no public and/or stakeholder involvement, environmental, privacy or CPTED 
implications or considerations. 
 
Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion 
The expected completion of the project is August 2015. 
 
Public Notice 
Public Notice pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, Public Notice Policy, is not 
required. 
 
Report Approval 
Written by:  Paul Bracken, Maintenance Manager, Saskatoon Transit 
Reviewed by: Trevor Bell, Acting Director of Saskatoon Transit 
Approved by:  Jeff Jorgenson, General Manager, Transportation &  
   Utilities Department 
 
TRANS PB - 2002 New Flyer Articulating Bus Refurbishment – RFP Award 
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